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President, David Whipple, called the regular meeting of the Town Council to order at 7:30 p.m. in the Town Hall with council members Brad Korff, Roger Bippus & Kenneth Temme present. Also present were town attorney Adam Farrar and maintenance supervisor Garry Sierra.

David Whipple made a motion, seconded by Kenneth Temme, to appoint Roger Bippus as new council member.  The motion passed by 3-0 voice vote.

Town Attorney, Adam Farrar administered the oath of office to Roger Bippus.

Brad Korff made a motion, seconded by Kenneth Temme, to appoint David Whipple as council president.  The motion passed by a 3-0 voice vote.

David Whipple made a motion, seconded by Kenneth Temme, to approve the minutes from the June meeting. The motion passed by 4-0 voice vote.

David Whipple made a motion, seconded by Brad Korff, to approve the financial reports ending June 30th. The motion passed by 4-0 voice vote.

Kenneth Temme made a motion, seconded by Brad Korff, to approve the claims on the Accounts Payable Voucher. The motion passed by 4-0 voice vote.

CLERK-TREASURER:

Mallory Lowe advised the council that she has received all the Utility equipment and computer from the Utility Clerk as of July 8th.  Transition has been completed, and sewer bills will be mailed out on July 16th as scheduled.
Mallory stated that maintenance department assistant; Lou Reutter incurred a contact dermatitis burn to his hand on July 2nd.  He was seen at Deaconess Comp Center and released to return to work the following day with limitations to not wear rubber gloves and continue to use prescribed cream daily on hands.
Mallory advised council that the town property tax levy had been received in the amount of $47,782.20.  It was then in turn, paid out for our fire & sheriff protection contracts that were due the end of June.  

Mallory advised that we received a bill from Air Gas, Inc. for cylinder tanks that were due for renewing their leases, but no tanks were found on town property.

Garry Sierra then explained to council that he called Mike Roark, the previous maintenance technician to locate the missing tanks.  The tanks were finally located & retrieved by Garry Sierra, at a town resident’s private property where Mike Roark, had taken them.
Concern was expressed by Mallory Lowe that according to our records these items, along with some others, have been missing since the previous maintenance worker had been dismissed by council, from his position.  Mallory asked council if there was an inventory that could be taken of all high dollar items owned by the town of Darmstadt so we could avoid any losses in the future.
David Whipple asked Garry Sierra if he would be able to schedule time to collect an inventory of all high dollar items owned by the town.  

Garry said it would be no problem to devise a list, and that in fact, he already had some items currently on file.  Garry will work on devising this list as time allows.

OLD BUSINESS:
David Whipple addressed council that in our last meeting there had been some discussion about installing some temporary flow totes for our sewer.  David explained when he spoke to EMC that they were reluctant to have those put in because they are unreliable, but they finally agreed as long as Commonwealth Engineers were to be involved in the installation.
David stated that when he called concerning these flow totes, that they had all been sent to Indianapolis for another project.  David explained he then spoke to David Hynes from Commonwealth and the only immediate solution was to install temporary magnetic meters but they would be too costly to lease until permanent ones could be installed.  David explained that when he spoke to the other board members that they decided that the temporary meters would not be a cost-effective solution at this time.

Brad Korff noted that the estimated figures were unreasonably high that Evansville Water & Sewer has been charging us each month since the flow totes have not been in operation.

David explained when he spoke to Evansville Water & Sewer that they felt the Darmstadt estimates were actually too low.  David stated that we will not find out until we have meters installed and receive readings once again what the proper charges should be.  Kenneth Temme stated that the current charges are about 20% higher than when the flow totes went out and that we have in fact improved the system greatly since then.

Brad Korff explained the 2-tier system of billing well users.  He explained that if there are 2 or less people in the home and they are on a well, that Darmstadt will only bill them for 4,000 gallons, which is the average determined in our area.  Brad stated we had our attorney write a proposal for this billing procedure.  Residents will need to have a form completed and notarized determining the number of residents occupying properties using wells.  

David Whipple wanted to reemphasize that the 2 tier system submissions will only be applicable for one calendar year.  Any changes can only be made yearly.  There will be no retroactive refunds for prior changes not submitted.  Discussion then evolved between council as to how often changes could be made throughout the calendar year and when submission could be applied.  Administrative burden was considered in the amount of times applications could be submitted.  Mallory Lowe asked council if no more than twice a year could be acceptable for changes, concerning the extra administrative challenges this would incur.  Mallory asked if we could consider Evansville’s ordinance concerning well user billing and if that could be used in determining ours.  Brad expressed his acceptance of that idea and stated that he would obtain a copy of Evansville’s ordinance to base his determinations on for frequency of application submission.  Brad expressed his goal of trying his best to be fair & equitable to everyone across the board concerning well users.  Brad will continue to make final changes to the applications and submit it to council for approval at our next meeting.
NEW BUSINESS:
Brad Korff shared concern about our fire protection contract with Scott Fire Department, increasing each year.  Brad stated that he had spoke with Gene Koch who advised that we need to check and see what the other residents of Scott Township are paying for fire protection.  Mallory Lowe advised that our contract increases 5% every year and is becoming very costly.  The board agreed to revisit this contract in the fall, before the New Year begins to possibly make changes to our contract with Scott Township Fire department.  
David Whipple advised that we also review our sheriff’s department contract.  David advised that the new board next year may want to make some changes to our current contract specifically the additional amount we pay for 8 hours a month of patrolling.  Mallory Lowe asked how we know if we are receiving the extra patrolling hours.  David Whipple explained that we used to receive a list from the Sheriff’s department concerning activities relating to Darmstadt but that we had not received one in awhile.  David advised he would contact the Sheriff’s department to obtain a recent list.

David Whipple advised that there has been some recent vandalism to the town building.  David spoke to the Vanderburgh county Sheriff’s department who is working on the case and will step up patrols in our area.

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS:

Roger Bippus expressed concern for the town property adjacent to the personal property and if it could be mowed more often.  Garry Sierra replied that since it is a low lying area and we have received a substantial amount of rain for June, that mowing would only cause a muddy mess right now.  Garry explained that he will be mowing as soon as the ground permits.

Kenneth Temme stated that he attended the Solid Waste District meeting at the Civic Center.  He advised that there will be a recycling program down at the 4H center this Saturday, July 14.  
ATTORNEY COMMENTS:
Adam Farrar explained the regulations concerning fraudulently filed affidavits for well users.  Stating that perjury must be criminally prosecuted and the town does not have much choice in the matter and cannot charge penalties ourselves.  Perjury will be the responsibility of the local law enforcement.  We must follow the criminal laws of prosecution for perjury.  We may however file civil suits if necessary.
GARRY SIERRA COMMENTS:
Mr. Sierra expressed concern for residents installing second water meters that are improperly installed.  He has identified some homes who have their main water meter only hooked up to a low usage spigot and the second meter, which should only be used for non-sewer activities, is actually being used inside the home and using the sewer without paying for it.
Adam Farrar advised that he could send a letter stating the town ordinance for these residents but that we would need proof.   Adam stated he would review the current ordinance.
RESIDENT’S COMMENTS:
Kathy Klueg asked council how they came up with 2 people using 4,000 gallons average.  Brad Korff explained that is the average for Vanderburgh County.  

Jim O’Risky advised that Evansville Water & Sewer Department only charges $4.25 per thousand gallons of sewage.  Brad Korff advised that Vanderburgh County pays a lot less for their sewage than surrounding facilities due to their size.  Brad advised Mr. O’Risky that there would be an opening on the council in November if he is interested.  Jim O’Risky stated with some profanity that he could do better and would move to Kentucky.  Brad Korff stated that the council is doing the best they can.  
Comments were made as to how the gasoline was accessed that was stolen from the maintenance garage.  Garry Sierra replied that the lock had been broken by the vandals and that since then he has installed a stronger locking mechanism to deter any future vandals.

Carol Schlump asked if there was a way to monitor homes that may be using the sewer with illegal hookups.  Garry explained he could test homes with temporary meters to measure the water versus sewage usage to determine if there are improper installations at these properties.

Kathy Klueg expressed concern with her sewer account accuracy.  She explained her bill was too high and inaccurate.  She stated that Pam Ambrose was not picking up the payments in a timely manner from Old National Bank & posting accounts with late fees that were not late.  Kathy explained she made a payment at Pam Ambrose’s home on June 10th; however it was never received or posted to her account.  Mallory Lowe explained she would investigate the payments and account charges to verify for accuracy.
It was then discovered by Mallory Lowe a couple days after the meeting and after several phone calls; that Kathy Klueg’s June 10th payment had been left in a gray box at the residence of Mr. Gene Koch at 1821 W. Boonville-New Harmony Road.  After speaking with Mr. Jeff Ambrose, this was not the first time Kathy had left a check at the wrong house.  Jeff advised me that they have not had a box outside of their home since it was damaged last February 2007.  Mr. Ambrose also advised that two checks have been discovered from Kathy Klueg, weeks later, at Mr. Gene Koch’s home in his gray box by his garage. Mallory Lowe then made the trip to Mr. Koch’s home after speaking with him the morning of July 11th to pick up Kathy’s June payment from his house.  Mallory then brought the weathered check to Kathy Klueg’s home to show her & explain the situation.  Since then, Kathy Klueg has paid up her account in full and will pay future sewer bills at either Old National Bank or by mail.
Comments were made as to how we collect delinquent sewer accounts.  David Whipple explained that these accounts will have liens filed on their property when reaching 6 months or more behind.  The charges are then added their property tax bill.  If the charges are not paid with their annual property taxes then the property will go to public sale for collection of debt owed to Town of Darmstadt.

Dennis Bittner stated that he owns several acres of property at 12140 Darmstadt road just down from Don Mattingly’s property.  He would like to sell front 5 acre section of his property with sewer tap that is currently already installed but not being used.  He would like to include this tap with the 5 acres being sold to the new owner.  David advised that he didn’t see a problem with that but that the new homeowner may need to pay for a new pump installation.  David asked Garry to visit the property and access the situation for any further matters that may need to be addressed concerning Mr. Bittner’s request.  Garry advised he would.
Questions were asked by another resident as to when we are to receive the septic tank packets to be flushed down the toilets.  Garry advised that it would hopefully be in the budget by January to have these packets available.

A resident voiced concern on whether the rumors that Mike Roark was going to be running for town council were true or not.  David Whipple advised that they were not true.  Mike Roark did indeed pick up all the necessary paperwork and petitions to run for office from Pam Ambrose, but that Mr. Roark however, did not receive and/or file his required number of signatures from Darmstadt registered voters by the petition deadline to qualify as a candidate.
David Whipple advised the residents that there will be no elections this fall for the town of Darmstadt town council and clerk-treasurer positions since there were not enough candidates running and no opposing candidates.  Mallory Lowe will be Clerk-Treasurer and Bob Stobbs & Tom Small will be the councilman for the next four year term.
The meeting adjourned at 8:52 p.m.

Attest:

Mallory Lowe
Clerk-Treasurer
